# Minutes of the Joint Meeting of the MNAA and MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development Committees



Date: April 10, 2024 Location: Metropolitan Nashville Airport Authority

Tennessee Boardroom

Time: 9:33 a.m.

Committee Members Present: Andrew Byrd, Committee Chair; Glenda Glover,

Committee Vice Chair, Jimmy Granbery

Committee Members Absent: None

Others Board Members Present: Joycelyn Stevenson, and Nancy Sullivan

MNAA Staff & Guests Present: Doug Kreulen, Neale Bedrock, Lisa Lankford, Trish Saxman

Marge Basrai, Chris Davidson, Kristen Deuben, Adam Floyd, Traci Holton, Ijeoma Ike, Eric Johnson, Carrie Logan, Rachel Moore, Stacey Nickens, Josh Powell, Robert Ramsey, Davita

Taylor, Colleen Von Hoene, and Steve Martin

# 1. CALL TO ORDER

Chair Byrd called the Joint Meeting of the MNAA and MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development (Finance) Committees to order at 9:33 a.m. pursuant to Public Notice dated April 8, 2024.

# 2. PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chair Byrd stated there were no public comment requests received.

# 3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve the March 13, 2024 Minutes of the Joint Meeting of the MNAA & MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development ("Finance") Committees. Vice Chair Glover made a motion and Commissioner Granbery seconded the motion. Chair Byrd asked Ms. Saxman for a roll call:

Chair Byrd - Yes

Vice Chair Glover - Yes

### Commissioner Granbery - Yes

The motion was passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

# 4. CHAIR'S REPORT

Chair Byrd acknowledged Commissioner Freeman's resignation from the MNAA Board after 8 years of service as Chair and Commissioner. He thanked Commissioner Freeman and expressed that he will be greatly missed.

#### 5. ITEMS FOR APRPOVAL

# 1. FY25 BNA O&M Budget, MNAA Resolution #2024-04

President Kreulen stated there are 6 budgets for approval and introduced Ms. Marge Basrai, EVP, Chief Financial Officer, to brief the Commissioners on the budgets and resolutions. Ms. Basrai presented the BNA FY25 Passenger Projections stating the FY24 Initial Budget was approved in April 2023 at 21.94M passengers and the FY24 Amended Budget is projected to be at 23.6M – 23.8M. The FY25 Projected (Moderate) is at 24.74M passengers. BNA uses a moderate 5% growth, strategic 7% growth and aggressive 9% growth for FY25. For budget purposes we use the 5% moderate, which will get us to 24.75M passengers. Vice Chair Glover asked if the 5% projections are over the 21.9M. Ms. Basrai replied yes, it is over what we initially projected for FY24. Chair Byrd asked if this is for the time period beginning July 1, 2024 until June 30, 2025, to which Ms. Basrai replied, yes.

President Kreulen stated on June 30, 2024, we will be somewhere between 23.6M and 23.8M passengers and next year's budget is based on going 5% above that. Ms. Basrai stated we have used the moderate projection in the past and if actuals differ, we amend the budget, as we did for the FY24 budget. Commissioner Granbery asked if the moderate was chosen due to the construction. Commissioner Granbery stated that we do not have all the gates in place, so we are going to err on the side of the moderate projection. Ms. Basrai replied that we try to err on the side of caution, but we have been seeing growth slow. We are only at 7-8% this year versus where we were, and with the airlines not getting all the planes they want and the growth that they want in the next year not as high as they originally projected, we are just trying to be conservative. This conservative projection is still high as compared to standard airport growth. Commissioner Granbery stated that rationale made sense.

Ms. Basrai presented a summary of the FY25 BNA Relief Funds, which shows how we have spent the Covid relief funds since FY20. BNA has always used these funds for operating expenses and debt service. The total award was \$126.5M, of which \$55M of CARES was spent by June 30, 2022, CRRSAA funds of \$15.2M was spent by June 30, 2023 and ARPA funds of \$56.4M was spent in FY23. MNAA is anticipating using \$31.4M by the end of FY24 and we are budgeting to use the remaining ARPA funds in FY25 which will leave a zero by the end of FY25. Vice Chair Glover asked if this was a no cost extension or if the original expiration date was summer of 2025. Ms. Basrai replied it is the summer of 2025, a four-year expiration date of the ARPA funds, which MNAA will have spent in the first couple of months of FY25. Chair Byrd stated to him this represents a lot of Federal money hitting the table which has benefited this airport and allowed an enormous amount of debt service over the four years and that money is basically gone now, and now we will have to buckle down and focus on our own cash flow.

Ms. Basrai presented a summary of the FY24 BNA Budget Metrics, comparing the proposed FY25 budget versus the FY24 Amended Budget metrics. This chart shows our Debt Service coverage requirements and our legal requirements versus what is highlighted in red, which is our debt management policy requirements and that is what we focus on because that is what we work with our rating agencies to maintain our credit ratings. The Senior debt service coverage for FY25 is 5.34 and the estimated Senior/Subordinate debt service coverage is 3.11, which is very strong. There is a big decrease from the amended budget and a good portion of that reason is the Federal Relief Funds, which we were using in FY24. MNAA used about \$31M in FY24 and only \$6.6M in FY25 per our bond ordinance. We can use those relief funds as revenue, therefore showing as revenue in our calculations and bringing us back down to what our normal debt service coverage would be. Additionally, we are using less capitalized interest to pay some of our debt service. As you are constructing a project, you can use capitalized interest to pay debt service and once that project is complete you will have to use your own money to pay for debt service. So those two reasons are why you start seeing the coverage dramatically decreasing but all of these metrics are higher and better than what we had forecasted in FY25 in our last bond official statement in 2022. Ms. Basrai stated the Signatory Landing Fees are going up to \$3.75 and the Cost per Enplanement to \$10.39. The Days Cash on Hand Board requirement is 550 – 650 and using our 4 largest reserve accounts as of March 21st, we have 896 Days Cash on Hand. Ms. Basrai stated all of our metrics are within what our requirements are and are better than what we showed in our last Official Statement ("OS"). Chair Byrd stated that to him that means you had an enormous amount of Federal money that allowed our Senior Debt Coverage to be 11 times and that is rapidly moving behind us and really as a statistic and figure, it is way too high for what we are really going to do. That 3.11 times is much more illustrative of the debt service coverage of what we will have going forward, and that is something for everyone to be aware of. President Kreulen stated Ms. Basrai has a 10-year model that we run based on what is coming up, and that is why we want to finalize the New Horizon numbers and make sure it stays above what we promised the rating agencies and what we committed to the Board. Chair Byrd stated we are in pretty good shape, but certainly lower than some of the prior illustrative figures and we need to keep that in the back of our mind.

Ms. Basrai reported the FY25 BNA O&M Budget Operating Revenue increased \$45.8M over FY24. BNA has two categories of Operating Revenue: Non-Airline Revenue and Signatory Airline Revenue. Non-Airline Revenue is increasing \$23.6M; parking is increasing \$11.8M due to increase in passengers and full year effect of parking rate increase on December 1, 2023; concessions are increasing \$10.2M with increase in passengers, food & retail up \$6.6M, rental car up \$1.2M and TNCs (Uber and Lyft) up \$2.4M. Space Rent and Other Operating Revenue increased a total of \$1.6M with higher non-signatory per use fees and increased rental rates. Signatory Airline Revenue will increase \$22.2M. Our Airline Use and Lease Agreement ("AULA") provides a methodology for charging the airline rates and charges based on operating expenses, debt service, and capital requirements. For FY25, the AULA rate model calculated the following increases: Main terminal rent increased \$8.2M, due to increase in the main terminal rate of 7.5% and increase in both rentable and leased space; Baggage fees increased \$2.6M to cover capital and maintenance costs of the baggage handling system; Landing fees increased \$11.1M due to the rate increase from \$3.13 to \$3.75 and higher forecasted landed weights; and Passenger Boarding Bridges revenue increased \$300K due to adding 4 new bridges during FY24.

Ms. Basrai stated the FY25 BNA O&M Budget Operating Expenses increased \$22.2M. Salaries and benefits increased \$15.6M, due to adding 22 new FY25 positions, 16 contractors converted to full time MNAA staff, adding 48 additional positions mid-FY24 which were vacant in FY14, and increase in benefit rates and cost of living adjustments. Ms. Basrai stated that Contractual Services increased \$6.4M. Shuttle bus services increased \$6.4M for full year impact for new Landside and Satellite shuttle contract and adding additional routes for Landside due to Roadway construction. Janitorial services increased \$1M for full year of services for Grand Hall and Satellite Concourse and contract escalation. Elevator/Escalator Maintenance Services increased \$1.5M with increased service levels,

warranties expiring, and increased contractor presence for repairs. Contract Services decreased \$300K resulting from increases of \$3.6M for staffing of new virtual control ramp tower and \$1M for Passenger Boarding Bridges ("PBB") and Baggage Handling System ("BHS") maintenance costs; offset by \$4.85M reductions for FY24 snow removal, 16 contract staff positions converted to full time MNAA staff and concession contract costs.

Vice Chair Glover asked about the salaries and benefits that increased, and if there was a salary adjustment or cost of living only. Ms. Basrai replied as of now, it is the cost of living, and there is an RFP out for a compensation survey. Vice Chair Glover asked if the salary increases are effective July 1, 2024. President Kreulen replied that the cost of living will be implemented at the start of the new fiscal year. When he took over in 2017, there had not been a compensation survey done in 8 years prior to that and at that time the Board recommendation was to do a compensation survey every 3 - 5 years. The survey we are doing now is as the result of 2 years, and adjustments will be made based on the study's recommendations. Vice Chair Glover asked if it would be retroactive to July 1, 2025. President Kreulen replied we look at it and determine whether or not it is retroactive, and we have to see the compensation study data first. President Kreulen stated we have done some where we did a cost-of-living adjustment and then did a compensation study and decided that new compensation study will take effect on 1st of October. Depending on where we are at in the year sometimes, we draw a line of where we are going to make a new compensation versus retroactive compensation. Vice Chair Glover stated her thought was if new salaries are effective July 1 of the new fiscal year, it may be a good idea to make it retroactive. President Kreulen stated it really depends on when we get the data. We had to go back and negotiate this RFP because we want more data. He answers to that every quarter to the employees and he gives them an update and he does not think anyone ever thinks we have not done the right thing. Vice Chair Glover asked if the employee morale is pretty good. President Kreulen replied that one of the things that the Board evaluates him on is the results of the employee survey and we provide those results to the Board. Customer service wise we are scoring 92 – 93% and on the employee side we are at 4.1 - 4.2 out of 5. Vice Chair Glover asked if African Americans employees are paid the same. President Kreulen replied 100%, MNAA makes sure there is no disparity between race or sex. The scope of the compensation survey includes that analysis, and the Affirmative Action Plan will be briefed in the next month to the Commissioners, which also makes sure that we are doing the right thing. Board Chair Stevenson asked how many companies submitted responses to the RFP, and if there is a criteria that is used to determine which group's data you will use versus another. President Kreulen stated he will get the exact numbers; we have a concern if we only get one or two bids. President Kreulen stated that we go out and advertise nationally and then asked Ms. Davita Taylor, VP Procurement and Business Diversity, if she knows how many we are at now. Ms. Taylor responded there were 5 – 7 that responded and we have short-listed it to 2. President Kreulen stated that is important to get that variety and to make sure.

Ms. Basrai stated that the rest of Operating Expenses, materials and supplies decreased \$400K due to a \$250K decrease in equipment, radios, uniforms for new and existing employees, and a \$1M decrease for one-time expenses added in FY24 mid-year adjustment for snow supplies and tasers, offset by janitorial and maintenance supplies and IT hardware increases of \$850K. Utilities decreased \$600K, based on estimated rate increases offset by reduced usage as projected in FY24. Other Operating expenses increased by \$1.M for special events increased \$600K due to hosting the Airport Minority Advisor Council ("AMAC") Conference; anticipated property insurance increase of \$550K due to expensed increase in rates; advertising increased \$350K due to website refresh and terminal advertising; staff travel and training increased \$300K due to increase in number of employees; all offset by \$700K decrease due to reclassification of expenses to non-operating income. Vice Chair Glover asked if the increase in the property insurance is because of expansion , and stated it seems quite high. Ms. Basrai replied that the rate increase we think we will get is very mild, and this will be for the new construction program. Ms. Kristen Deuben, VP Deputy CFO, will be coming back in June to brief the insurance increase.

Ms. Basrai reported the FY25 BNA O&M Budget Net Non-Operating income decreased \$11.7M. The Covid grant relief fund is decreasing \$24.8M. MNAA used \$31.4M in FY24 and will use remaining available funds of \$6.6M in FY25; Interest income increased \$11M due to increase in cash balances and the projected increases in interest rates compared to FY24 rates; Increase Passenger Facility Charges (PFCs) of \$3.1M; Customer Facility Charges (CFCs) of \$3.5M due to additional passengers; Bond issuance costs increased \$3M due to potential bond insurance at end of FY25; Interest expenses increased \$2.4M due to anticipate higher balance on short-term credit facility and Inter-company expenses increased \$700K due to reclass from other operating expenses.

Ms. Basrai summarized the FY25 BNA O&M Budget stating the Total Operating Revenue is \$341.7M; Total Operating Expenses \$195.7M; Income before Depreciation & Grants \$150.9M for the budget period July 1, 2024 – June 30, 2024.

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it approve the proposed FY24 BNA operating budget and authorize the chair and President & CEO to execute MNAA Resolution No. 2024-04.

Vice Chair Glover stated she appreciates the very good detail and Ms. Basrai did a great job. Chair Byrd asked that as we look at this Income before Depreciation & Grants and look at this \$150M, if this is before Debt Service Amortization and before Interest Payments and Amortization of the debt itself and stated he believes the debt service amortization interest currently runs \$90M. Ms. Basrai replied no, the Income before Depreciation & Grants does include interest, but it does not include principal payments and FY25, the principal payment is \$16.7M. Chair Byrd asked if the interest payment is included in the total operating expenses. Ms. Basrai stated it is included in the Net Non-Operating Income. Chair Byrd asked what the total debt service for FY25 will be. Ms. Basrai stated \$101M is the actual gross debt service, but interest and expenses is in this number, \$4,938, so this \$150.9M of income before depreciation and grants already includes interest and expenses taken out of it, just not our principal payment. Chair Byrd stated he just wanted to point it out because he wants the people to know what the cash flow of our business looks like.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Vice Chair Glover made a motion and Commissioner Granbery seconded the motion. Chair Byrd asked Ms. Saxman for a roll call:

Chair Byrd – Yes

Vice Chair Glover – Yes

Commissioner Granbery – Yes

The motion was passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

# FY25 BNA Capital Improvements Budget & FY25-29 Capital Improvements Plan, MNAA Resolution #2024-05

Ms. Basrai summarized the FY25 BNA Capital Improvement Budget & FY25-FY29 Capital Improvement Plan stating the total FY25 CIP Budget is \$1.27B, total 5-year CIP is \$2.15B. Major FY25 projects include the construction of Concourse A Expansion \$798.5M; TARI Phase II and III \$166.5M for roadway construction; and Central Apron Parking Expansion Phase I \$154.3M, for filing the hole and more airplane parking and deicing. The projects that are programed for FY26 through FY29 are for planning purposes only and are estimates at this time, updates will be made throughout the year and we will come back for FY26 budget and with the next fiscal year estimates. Ms. Basrai stated

FY25 funding: \$1.15B bond funded; \$71.9M Federal; and Remaining is Authority Fund, Airline Fund, and CFC's. Ms. Basrai stated as a reminder that each individual project will be approved and the approval of the CIP doesn't mean you are approving these projects and we will come back to the Board for approval once they have contracts.

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it approve the proposed FY25-FY29 BNA Capital Improvement Plan, and approve the proposed FY25 BNA Capital Improvement Budget, and authorize MNAA to apply for and accept all grant(s) from the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) and from the State of Tennessee, and designate the President & CEO, or designee, as the authorized representative of the Authority, and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute MNAA Resolution No. 2024-05.

Vice Chair Glover stated we are approving the budget for the 5-year period and asked if we going to approve every year. Ms. Basrai responded yes, you are approving the 5-year plan, FY25 is the big budget and anything in there is included in all of our budgets and estimates. Commissioner Granbery stated we took TARI Phase 2 and 3 out of the original Vision budget and moved it forward and asked what number we took out and added back in. Ms. Basrai replied \$166M is what we moved over from the original BNA Vision into the New Horizon, and the numbers are not final. Commissioner Granbery replied he understood and stated it will be adjusted once you get your final numbers and he was hoping it was much lower. Commissioner Granbery asked regarding the grants, if there are any projections or if that is an as needed and comes and goes each year. President Kreulen replied yes, we provide the FAA with this 5-year plan and ask for money that will probably not come but we break it down by all the different criteria. When we ask for discretionary grants from the FAA, we may be asking for \$60M, but whether there is anything left for us to get anything. The Federal Government looks at a 5-year plan, the state government looks at the following year. Chair Byrd stated basically we are looking at the money that has been allocated for FY25, looking at the Concourse A expansion and filling in this gigantic hole for Southwest and other plane parking and the plan is to be undertaken this year and the other items are simply projections with respect to capital expenditures and Concourse D has that already been funded. President Kreulen replied yes, last year. Chair Byrd stated the money is going into Concourse D, Concourse A, and TARI Phase 2 and 3, and basically money going into a BHS which will be major improvements but this year is just FY25 set in concrete with our approval. President Kreulen replied as provided in the previous chart we will come back to the Board because we think the \$166M for TARI may be a little low, and the BHS that you previously approved Meeting Minutes of the MNAA and MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development Committees April 10, 2024

for \$125M last year is also low, so we will come back once we complete that chart and adjust, but for

right now this is our best estimate for FY25 is \$1.27B.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Vice Chair Glover made a motion and

Commissioner Granbery seconded the motion. Chair Byrd asked Ms. Saxman for a roll call:

Chair Byrd - Yes

Vice Chair Glover - Yes

Commissioner Granbery – Yes

The motion was passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

3. FY25 JWN O&M Budget, MNAA Resolution #2024-06

Ms. Basrai presented the FY25 JWN O&M Budget stating the Operating Revenue increased \$207K

over FY24. Increases include: Land rental (\$132K) & Hangar Rent (31K) increased \$163K due to full

year of North Side Development Leases and rent increase effective 7/1/24; Flowage Fees increased

\$13K due to increase in aviation fuel sales; Reimbursable Expenses increased \$31K due to increase in

reimbursable auto and equipment fuel expenses. Operating Expenses decreased \$161K. Decreases

include: Salaries & benefits decreased (\$30K); Contractual services decreased (\$98K) Materials &

supplies decreased \$3k; Utilities increased \$9K; and Other operating expenses decreased \$39K. Non-

Operating Revenue increased \$102K, due to increased interest income.

Ms. Basrai summarized the FY25 JWN O&M Budget stating the Total Operating Revenue is \$3M, Total

Operating Expense is \$2.3M, Income before Depreciation, Grants and Transfers from MNAA \$893K

for the budget period July 1, 2024 through June 30, 2025.

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it

approve the proposed FY25 JWN O&M Budget and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to

execute MNAA Resolution No. 2024-06.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Commissioner Granbery made a motion and

Vice Chair Glover seconded the motion. Chair Byrd asked Ms. Saxman for a roll call:

Chair Byrd - Yes

Vice Chair Glover - Yes

Commissioner Granbery – Yes

Page 9 of 13

The motion was passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

4. <u>FY25 JWN Capital Improvement Budget & FY25-29 Capital Improvement Plan, MNAA Resolution</u> #2024-07

Ms. Basrai presented the FY25 JWN Summary of the 5-year CIP – Total FY25 CIP is \$930K; Total 5-year CIP \$17.4M; Major FY25 projects include resurfacing the parking lot \$400K and Airport Drive \$530K; total \$930K JWN funding. Each individual project will be approved, and the approval of the CIP doesn't mean the Board is approving these projects.

Ms. Basrai requested the Finance Committee recommend to the Board of Commissioners that it approve the proposed FY25-FY29 JWN Capital Improvement Plan, and approve the proposed FY25 JWN Capital Improvement Budget, and authorize MNAA to apply for and accept all grant(s) from the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) and from the State of Tennessee, and designate the President & CEO, or designee, as the authorized representative of the Authority, and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute MNAA Resolution No. 2024-07.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Vice Chair Glover made a motion and Commissioner Granbery seconded the motion. Chair Byrd asked Ms. Saxman for a roll call:

Chair Byrd – Yes

Vice Chair Glover - Yes

Commissioner Granbery – Yes

The motion was passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

# 5. FY25 MPC O&M Budget, MNAA Resolution #2024-01

Ms. Basrai presented the FY25 MPC O&M Budget and stated the Operating Revenue increased \$1.6M with increase in rent per lease agreements, full year effect of transfer of Air Freight tenants to the MPB (Dec 2023) for the extension of Concourse D. The Operating expenses increased \$164K due to Contractual services increased \$75K; Contract services — real estate consultant/broker \$50K; Maintenance Contracts \$21K (fire protection, pest control, escalator/elevator); Security Services - \$4K for contractual increases; Material & Supplies increased \$8K — more janitorial and HVAC supplies; Utilities \$73K — higher rates and more usage for new tenants in MPB; Other Operating Exp - \$8K primarily for higher insurance premiums. Non-

Operating Income increased \$17K with majority of the increase being interest income in cash balances and anticipated interest rates, which are offset by increases in intercompany expenses.

Ms. Basrai provided a Summary of the FY25 O&M budget for MPC stating the Total Operating Revenue is \$5.3M; Total Operating Expense \$1.8M; Income before Depreciation \$3.4M.

Ms. Basrai requested the MPC Finance Committee recommend to the MPC Board of Directors approve the proposed FY25 MPC operating budget and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute MPC Resolution No. 2024-01.

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Commissioner Granbery made a motion and Vice Chair Glover seconded the motion. Chair Byrd asked Ms. Saxman for a roll call:

Chair Byrd – Yes

Vice Chair Glover - Yes

Commissioner Granbery - Yes

The motion was passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

# FY25 MPC CIP Budget, MNAA Resolution #2024-02

Ms. Basrai presented the FY25 MPC 5-year CIP Budget at \$1.1M. MNAA is studying the west side of BNA for future development, which may include the International Plaza Building ("IPB"). While no decision has been made on the future of the IPB, the building is occupied by tenants and some projects are needed to ensure the building is safe and in general working order. The only projects scheduled currently in FY25 for IPB are: 1) Roof replacement \$1M, and 2) Demo of old café in building. The only funding source for MPC is their cash balance, which is \$11M.

Ms. Basrai requested the MPC Finance Committee recommend to the MPC Board of Directors approve the proposed FY25-FY29 MPC Special Projects Plan, and approve the proposed FY25 MPC Special Projects Budget, and authorize MNAA to apply for and accept all grant(s) from the Federal Aviation Administration (FAA) and from the State of Tennessee, and designate the President & CEO, or designee, as the authorized representative of the Authority, and authorize the Chair and President & CEO to execute MPC Resolution No. 2024-02.

Meeting Minutes of the MNAA and MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development Committees April 10, 2024

Chair Byrd asked for a motion to approve as presented. Commissioner Granbery made a motion and

Vice Chair Glover seconded the motion. Chair Byrd asked Ms. Saxman for a roll call:

Chair Byrd – Yes

Vice Chair Glover - Yes

Commissioner Granbery – Yes

The motion was passed with a vote of 3 to 0.

Commissioner Granbery asked President Kreulen when MNAA plans to tear down the Gold Building.

President Kreulen replied that the long-range plan, for Terminal II, the Gold Building is in area 6, we

have about 75 acres right now in the center of it that may be used for future Southwest technical

operations facility. We have been structuring the leases in that building to expire in the 2029 time

period and as MNAA decides what needs to be moved over to that side of the airport, we can take

down that building that time period. Commissioner Granbery asked if the million-dollar roof is a 5-

year roof or 10-year roof. President Kreulen replied, it is a 5-year roof based on the demo side of the

house. To Ms. Basrai's point if you go up close to the building, some of the gold window panes have

leaks and we are replacing on a case by case basis and when it came up several years ago, it was a

\$6M quote to change out all of the windows and the Board decided it was not a wise investment

since we plan to tear down the building in a few years, so what do we have to do to keep it alive.

President Kreulen stated he will verify if it is a 5 year or 10-year roof. President Kreulen stated last

year or year before we have gone in and replaced the HVAC system to keep it going.

Commissioner Granbery asked regarding JWN, when will Metro make a decision on the lease.

President Kreulen replied soon, the Real Estate team is working with Metro Council and their legal

department and in the next month or two Metro will vote on it or it will go back on the street.

President Kreulen stated one thing Metro did notify our team is somebody is asking for a rent study

to compare with the other corporate hangars.

6. <u>INFORMATION ITEMS</u>

1. None.

Page 12 of 13

Meeting Minutes of the MNAA and MPC Finance, Diversity & Workforce Development Committees April 10, 2024

# 7. ADJOURN

There being no further business brought before the Finance Committee, Chair Byrd adjourned the meeting at 10:19 a.m.

Andrew W. Byrd, Board Secretary